BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 10, 2015

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 110 Main Street. In attendance were Dr. Richard M. Smith, John R. Morrell and Edward S. Harrison. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes for October 27, 2015 – open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Appointment of Full-time Dispatcher:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski and Hannah Hulse approached the Board of Selectmen. 

Chief Kozloski explained Ms. Hulse is currently a part-time dispatcher here in Monson. Ms. Hulse’s schedule has changed, now allowing her to work full-time, filling the last available position for the dispatchers.
Ms. Hulse explained her background to the Board and listening audience.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Hannah Hulse as a full-time dispatcher effective immediately through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Monson Landfill Solar Proposal:
This item was tabled.
Constellation Energy Contract:
Mr. Brassard explained he has been working with the School Department, looking at our energy rates. The Town has been using Constellation Energy since about 2004, as they are generally the most competitive. Due to the volume of energy we use as a municipality, we get to negotiate a rate. This doesn’t affect home owners; it is just for the municipality and the rate we are buying our energy. 
Mr. Brassard noted the new rate is roughly eight cents, which is about one cent more per kilowatt hour than we are currently paying. This is a thirty month contract, and then at that point it can be revisited. Mr. Brassard noted we also have our net metering contract in place which gives us a pretty good discount into the energy and added he is working on trying to get the town another net metering deal for the rest, which is about a million kilowatt hours.
Surplus Property:
Mr. Brassard said he has been working diligently on identifying surplus property in the Hillside Building to get rid of, and noted a new surplus property policy was written this past spring.
Mr. Brassard said he has been working also with the Inspector General’s Office on this, on the Chapter 30B law and how it is applied.  
Mr. Brassard noted the Board of Selectmen have a sheet containing the 560 items in Hillside that they could not find a municipal use for, listed by department. The list contains about 114 chairs, 50 plus file cabinets, etc. Some of the items have little to no value, i.e. file cabinets with bent drawers and old chairs with torn cushions or broken/missing castors.  Some of the items can be sold, as they are still in good condition.
Mr. Brassard said he would like to just dispose of the broken items, and scrape the dented metal cabinets. Mr. Brassard stated when he spoke with the Inspector General’s Office; he was told if the disposable items are less than $10,000 in value, we can follow our own written policy

Mr. Brassard is proposing an amendment of our Surplus Property Policy to read in part by adding the following paragraph: 
    “If the value of the surplus item is less than the cost of sale, the Town of Monson reserves the right to pursue the highest scrap value or the lowest disposal costs without risking of said item for sale. Similarly if the trade-in value of the item exceeds the estimated sale price, the Town also has the right to pursue said trade after listing the item for sale.”
Mr. Morrell said most of the good items have been picked over by the outside departments.

Mr. Brassard noted there are some filing cabinets in like new condition as well as some fire proof cabinets that he feels people will still be interested in.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the language Mr. Brassard recited as written above, in terms of selling the excess equipment listed in the inventory list, for the Hillside School building. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to list the 560 items listed as surplus, plus the old fire engine #3. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Brassard noted the items will be listed on GovDeals.

Green Communities Energy Efficiency Retrofit Update:
Mr. Brassard explained for the past two weeks, we have been in full swing implementing the Green Communities grant the town received in the amount of $199,810. We also have an OBR payment (on-bill repayment) of about $50,000 which is a zero interest loan from National Grid, at below the cost of energy savings. Mr. Brassard said for example, if you pay $1,000 a month on your energy bill, you do an energy retro-fit that brings your cost down to $500, they give you a zero interest loan at say $450, so you aren’t paying back any more than you were before, but you are paying back the debt and when that debt is done, it’s all gravy. This allowed us to do more with our grant money. 
Mr. Brassard noted we are coming in under budget on a couple of our projects, so we might have extra funds of between $9,000 and $20,000 to increase the amount of work we are doing with the same dollar amount, or shorten the amount of time we have on our on-bill repayment, which are at both Granite Valley and Quarry Hill with on-bill repaying of 24 months and 36 months respectfully. 
Mr. Brassard noted the lighting projects have been completed at the Highway Department, Water/Sewer Department, Fire Department, Senior Center, and this Thursday they will be starting the pre-construction meeting for the School and the pool area. 
Mr. Morrell said there is a significant difference at the Highway Department with the new lighting installed, there’s so much, more light, plus outside lighting for security and so on that hasn’t worked in years, is now working as well.
Mr. Morrell noted a storage shed with terrible lighting was missed, and wondered if it was too late to include it.

Mr. Brassard responded no, he will tell the group doing the project, Guardian Energy, to include the storage shed.

Mr. Brassard added not only are we saving on energy, but the amount of lighting is amazing and it’s all down lighting so it doesn’t affect any of the neighbors; and feels this is a very positive project for the town, with significant savings long term.
Winter Parking Ban:
Mr. Morrell noted the winter parking ban will go into effect soon, with the first snowfall. From then on, the parking ban will be announced on the town’s website.

Mr. Brassard said residents, if they aren’t already signed up, can sign up for notifications from the CodeRed alert by sending Mr. Brassard an email or calling our office. Parking bans will also be displayed on the towns Facebook page.

Mr. Morrell said he will put the message board out for about a week as well, informing residents about the winter parking ban and where to look for more information.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Dr. Smith explained a banner request was received from the Monson Arts Council for a banner across Main Street from November 16th through November 29th announcing the Holiday Craft Fair. It was noted the dates are available.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to allow the banner as requested. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Correspondence was read and completed.

At 7:25 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to non-union personnel pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Sec. 21 (2) and collective bargaining or litigation pursuant to M.G.L., c. 30A, Sec. 21 (3), not to return to open session.  Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
_____________________________

Edward S. Harrison, Clerk
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